
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  Town Council  

FROM: David E. Cox, Town Manager  

DATE:  December 8, 2023 

SUBJECT:  Town Manager’s Report 

The following information includes follow up from general items that were discussed at previous 
Council meetings as well as updates of a general nature from the departments or agencies. The 
items are organized by department and are intended to provide information on activities currently 
being undertaken by the Town’s departments and those matters that are upcoming.  Not all 
departments will be represented in each Report. 

 
Collector’s Office 

 As a result of the annual budget not being adopted prior to the first real estate and 
personal property tax billing, a temporary mill rate established by the Town Council was 
used for that billing and only a portion of the taxes that would ultimately be due were 
billed; approximately half.  As was announced at the November 28 Council Meeting, the 
Collector’s Office prepared and mailed adjusted bills on December 1, which reflect the 
permanent mill rate of 36.06.  The second installment includes the balance amount due, 
including the second installment and the unbilled portion of the first installment. 
 

 Additionally, Motor Vehicle Supplemental bills were also mailed on December 1.  These 
bills cover any vehicle that was registered from October 2, 2022 through September 30, 
2023. 
 

 The second installment of real estate, personal property and motor vehicle supplemental 
taxes all are due and payable on January 1, 2024 and are delinquent after February 1, 
2024.  No interest or penalty is assessed for full payments made on or before Thursday, 
February 1.  Taxpayers are reminded that payments may be made anytime online via the 
Town’s website using the “Pay Bills Online” button on the home page.  Payment options 
include direct withdrawal from a checking or savings account, which is free, or payment 
via credit card, PayPal, PayPal Credit, Google Pay, Venmo and Apple Pay, which include 
a service charge.  Taxpayers may also deposit a check payment in the drop box outside 
Town Hall at any time or may visit the Collector’s Office during Town Hall hours. 
 

Fire Department 

 It is that time of year and Santa will be visiting neighborhoods starting Saturday, 
December 9 and ending Monday, December 18.  Please visit the Department’s Facebook 
page for routes and cancelations. (East Hampton, CT Volunteer Fire Dept) The routes 
also have been published in the Rivereast. The Fire Department wishes all of our 

https://www.facebook.com/EHVFDCT
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community happy holidays.  Santa and FD team will also be at the Jingle Bell Parade and 
tree lighting on Friday, December 8. 

Library 

 The Library is collaborating with the East Hampton Village Center Merchants group for 
its “December in the Village” initiative. This includes hosting the second annual 
Gingerbread House Contest and, new this year, a silent auction to benefit the Food Bank. 
Village Center shops and the Library created one-of-a-kind kissing balls (seasonal 
greenery similar to a wreath, but ball shaped) which will be on display and eligible for 
bidding at each participating location from December 2 through December 9. 
  

 In lieu of its annual Winter Wonderland auction, the Garden Club is selling holiday 
centerpieces at the Library. 
 

 On November 30, first-round interviews for the vacant Children’s Librarian position took 
place. Four candidates will be moving on to the second round, which will take place in 
mid-December. 
 

 Staff is continuing efforts to refresh the interior spaces of the Library.  The new 
circulation desk has been completed and Adult and Young Adult Librarian Keri Blanda is 
working closely with the Teen Advisory Board (TAB) to revitalize the Library’s Young 
Adult area. TAB members are making recommendations for new furniture and a new 
layout of the space to make it a more welcoming and usable environment for them and 
their peers.  

 
Police Department 

 Officer Caleb Cavanaugh recently completed a three-week intensive Drug Recognition 
Expert (DRE) course which trained him to recognize impairment in drivers under the 
influence of drugs other than, or in addition to, alcohol.  The Department lacked the 
means to test someone who was operating a motor vehicle under the influence of drugs, 
which became even more important after the legalization of cannabis in Connecticut.  
Officer Cavanaugh has the ability to evaluate a driver at the time of the arrest and identify 
the class of drugs responsible for the observed impairment.  Currently, there are less than 
100 certified DRE’s in Connecticut. 
 

 During the month of November, the Department did not use Narcan, nor did it respond to 
any medical call in which a family member or other person had used it. 
 

  



Town Council - Town Manager’s Report 
December 8, 2023 
Page 3 
 
Public Works 

 Crews from Public Works 
have completed work to 
clear out overgrown brush 
and invasive plants from the 
area around the bow and 
arrow sign and the lake 
shore. This small project has 
improved the lake view at 
this location and improved 
the overall appearance. In 
the spring, a low growing 
ground cover will be planted 
along the bank to prevent 
erosion. This clearing will 
also enable the Department access to maintain the water quality measure that was 
installed as part of one of the recent watershed projects. Public Works also assisted with 
installation of the new "Lake Pocotopaug" sign that was donated by the Rotary Club. The 
new sign was made to the exact dimensions and font type of the old sign with new 
materials, which are expected to stand up to the elements better. 
 

 Drainage work on Hayes Road has been completed. Approximately 220 feet of rusty 
corrugated metal pipe was removed and replaced with HDPE pipe along with rebuilding 
of four drainage structures.  As weather permits during the winter, crews will work on 
replacement of broken or rusted catch basin tops in the area. This work is being done in 
anticipation of spring paving of the road. Currently, roads on the list for spring paving are 
Hayes Road, East Hayes Road, Forest Street, and Barton Hill between Rt 66 and Oak 
Knoll. As a reminder, the paving list is subject to change based on asphalt prices and road 
conditions after winter weather takes its toll. 
 

 The Department’s mechanic’s shop has nearly completed calibrating the deicing 
equipment on the Town’s plow trucks. This process ensures the proper amount of 
material is being dispersed in accordance with State of Connecticut guidelines and best 
management practices. Staff has also been inspecting the trucks to ensure they are all 
prepared for winter duty.   
 

 The Town’s catch basin cleaning contractor, Shaw Vac, has begun the semi-annual catch 
basin cleaning operation within the Lake Pocotopaug Watershed.  The Department 
schedules catch basin cleaning in the watershed twice per year, once in the late fall and 
once in the late spring. The basins outside of the watershed are cleaned on an annual 
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basis. Cleaning the catch basins in the watershed helps keep organic matter and other 
substances out of the lake. 
 

 Survey work has begun on Main Street to map out and analyze the drainage system in the 
area. Main Street is in significant need of pavement restoration, but this work has been 
pushed back due to the drainage system in the road being compromised.  The system has 
been difficult to inspect due to the many buried structures and failing metal pipes 
throughout the system. The plan is to facilitate a drainage project on Main Street in the 
near future so that the road can be repaved shortly thereafter.  Staff will continue to 
provide updates as more information becomes available on this potential project. 
 

 The Department reminds the community that this winter the Town has some new plow 
truck drivers on staff, and this will be their first winter plowing for the Town.  While 
these drivers receive training ahead of time, including driving their routes multiple times, 
it is possible that as these new drivers learn their routes and how to efficiently conduct 
snow removal operations that a road may be accidentally missed during plowing. Please 
contact the Public Works office as soon as possible if you think your road has been 
missed or there is some other issue that seems out of the ordinary with our snow removal 
operations. 

 
Recreation 

 The Recreation Department is working hard to get the Youth Recreational Basketball 
season up and running starting on January 6.  The Department has a record number of 
youth in grades 1  through 3 signed up for the program.  The registration deadline has 
passed, but the program is still in need of volunteer coaches in a few of the age groups.   
Interested parties are encouraged to contact the Department. 
 

 The second half of the year’s after-school programming schedule will be finalized by the 
end of next week and posted to the Department website for registrations.  There are many 
new and interesting programs being scheduled. 
 

 The Department has booked discounted tickets to several upcoming sporting events over 
the winter season.  UCONN Men’s and Women’s Basketball Tickets are available now 
through the office or online on the Department’s website.   
 

 The Department has begun the spring and summer recreation program planning process 
and is working on the plan for staffing for Sears Park and Summer Camps.  Staff has also 
begun preparations for the annual fundraiser golf tournament in May, which raises money 
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for both the Jeffrey Leith Memorial Scholarship fund as well as the Seamster Park 
Playground.  The Department is currently seeking sponsors for this event. 
 

 The Conservation and Lake Commission is developing a plan for treatments for the 2024 
season to continue to improve water quality.  In addition to in-lake treatments, the 
Commission is evaluating additional measures in the streams that flow to the lake.  
Grant-funded watershed projects have been completed at Edgewater Circle, Fawn Brook 
at Bay Road, Christopher Brook, Christopher Brook Pond and O'Neill Brook.  Staff and 
the Commission are working on a project development plan and public outreach program 
to address stormwater runoff, use of fertilizers in the watershed and combating invasive 
species.  More updates on the plan will be available soon.   
 

Senior Center 

 The Senior Center Director attended the River Valley Transit Advisory Committee 
meeting, which is a group of interested stakeholders that provide information and advice 
to the Transit Authority regarding service.  As noted previously, River Valley Transit has 
received grants what will allow it to implement the pilot program for the Xtra Mile 
program, which is an on-demand local transportation service.  The Authority hopes to 
implement the program this summer.  Additionally, the Authority revised its route timing 
so that East Hampton residents are able to transfer to other buses in Middletown for 
regional services more reliably.  
 

 Staff began working with the AARP tax preparer to begin setting up this year’s Tax Aide 
program which will begin in February 2024. 
 

 The Senior Center hosted the Senior Resources M-Team meeting, which is a multi-
disciplinary team comprised of providers that work with older adults in the region.  The 
team meets once per month to have the opportunity to discuss difficult cases 
confidentially in order to allow the team of providers to better serve clients holistically, to 
facilitate sharing of resources, to increase referrals and to discuss possible gaps in 
regional services. 
 

 Senior Center hosts its craft sale, which is open to the public, in conjunction with the 
Village Center Businesses Holiday Stroll on Saturday, December 9.  The Village Center 
businesses also are sponsoring a Stuff-a-Truck event on that day to collect items for older 
adults in the community.  In follow up to the Stuff-a-Truck collection, the Senior Center 
will host a holiday event where participants will “shop” for items that were donated in the 
collection event. The donations will also be shared with the East Hampton Housing 
Authority. 
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 The Senior Center will be hosting its Holiday event on Wednesday, December 13 from 

2:00pm to 5:00pm. The event will include visits from the North Pole and visits to the 
North Pole. Older Adults are invited to bring their imagination and join in the fun. 
Admission price is a non-perishable food item donation.   
 

Town Clerk 

 Assistant Town Clerk Patricia Burnham has been appointed Acting Town Clerk while the 
position is being filled permanently after the departure of Town Clerk Kelly Bilodeau. 
 

Town Manager/Other 

 The Town is a member of the Salmon River Watershed Partnership, which focuses on 
providing resources and coordinating efforts of the ten communities in the watershed to 
protect the river and its environment.  Nearly all of East Hampton drains to the Salmon 
River before flowing to the Connecticut River.  Only the western edge of the Town drains 
directly to the Connecticut River.  Recently, the Salmon River Watershed Partnership 
completed its five-year strategic plan, and that document is included in this Report. 

 
DC 
 
cc:  Management Staff 
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